[image: image1] 


[image: image7.wmf]
Hough Hill Road

Stalybridge

Cheshire

SK15 2HB  
Telephone no: 0161 338 3303
Dear Parents

This booklet contains information about the policies and procedures currently followed in school.  We hope that

 you will find the contents useful and interesting.

We look forward to welcoming your child into school, and to working in partnership with you to make your child’s years here happy and fruitful ones.

Regards 

Elaine Summersgill


Headteacher

SCHOOL STAFF

Teaching Staff from September 2014
Headteacher:  Mrs E Summersgill  B.Ed (Hons),NPQH

Deputy Head:  Mr R Gould  BSc PGCE, 
Mrs K.Ryan
   
BA (Hons), PGCE



Mrs V Stott

 BSc, MSc, PGCE
Mrs R Russell

BSc, PGCE




Miss S Holland
BSc, PGCE
 

Mrs S Barber

BA, PGCE




Mrs C Shields   
BSc, PGCE

Miss J Keane   
BA (Hons), PGCE



Miss S Cunningham    BA (Hons), PGCE

Mrs E McLoughlin   
Cert. Ed.




Mrs S Sibson

B.A (Hons), PGCE
Higher Level Teaching Assistant:    Mrs K Walker NNEB, HLTA, Foundation Degree Early Years
Teaching Assistants:  Mrs A Aldgate, Mrs S Broadbent, Mrs J Godsall, M rs C Green, , Mrs A McWiggan, Mrs S Paul Mrs A Pollit,  
Learning Support Assistant:  Mrs J Sandilands
School Business Manager: Mrs P Chadwick 
Administrative Assistant:  Mrs K Murray
Kitchen Staff:  Mrs Z Murray,   Mrs N Pinnock, Mrs L Thackeray

Lunchtime Assistants:  Mrs J Baimbridge, Mrs V Dransfield, Mrs D Gordon-Smith, Mrs I Madden, Mrs F Ng, Miss C Peters, Mrs C Stephenson, 
Caretaking and Cleaning Staff: Mr G Delaney, Mrs J Mangan, Mrs S F Ng
Parish Priest:  Father Philip Atkinson
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Local Authority
MISSION STATEMENT

St. Peter’s Catholic Primary School is at the heart of a Christ centred community where every person’s uniqueness is celebrated & truly valued.

We promote caring, supportive relationships based on mutual respect, and nurture the partnership between home, school and parish.                  When we welcome the child, we welcome the family.                                                We aim for excellence in all we do.

AIMS OF THE SCHOOL
· That all members of the school community strive for excellence in every area of school life.

· To create an interesting, stimulating and friendly environment, reflecting the Catholic ethos of the school and fosters a love of life and learning.

“I come that they may have life, and have it to the full” John 10:10
· To nurture a respect for all religions, races and cultures and appreciate their views, beliefs and moral values.

· To promote a high standard of behaviour throughout the school community, witnessed by a growing sense of responsibility, self respect and respect for others.

· To recognise children as individuals, giving them the confidence to reach their full potential in all aspects of life.

· To help children become independent learners, giving them the skills to meet the challenges of our ever changing world.

· To maintain and strengthen a constructive partnership between home, school, parish and the wider community.

· Through high quality teaching, to ensure that all pupils benefit from a broad, balanced, differentiated curriculum matched to pupil’s ages, abilities, aptitudes and special needs.
The school exists to develop the spiritual, academic, social and physical development of the 

children entrusted to our care.
We are a Catholic school, and Gospel values permeate all we do.  We bear witness to God in our 

work and in our play, and through the relationships that exist in school between staff and children.

Worship is an important aspect of school life, and regular opportunities exist for visits to our 

adjacent church.  Daily acts of worship are also a feature of each class.  It is assumed that 

parents who send their children to St Peter’s school fully support the Catholic principles which 

underpin it, and we ask you to be involved as much as possible in passing on the Faith to your 

children.

Catholic schools have always been characterised by high academic standards, and at St Peter’s

 
we work hard to sustain a quality of education which delivers not only the basic skills of Literacy 

and Numeracy, but also provides a broad and balanced curriculum wherein the Arts and Sport 

have an important part to play.

Good manners, helpfulness, consideration to others, and an awareness of the wider community 

are all considered to be of prime importance to St. Peter’s, and throughout their school life here,

children will be encouraged to display high standards of behaviour and personal responsibility.

ST.PETER’S CATHOLIC PRIMARY SCHOOL, STALYBRIDGE
ADMISSIONS POLICY FOR SCHOOL 2015
St. Peter’s is a Catholic Primary School under the trusteeship of the Diocese of Shrewsbury.  It is maintained by Tameside Authority.  As a Voluntary Aided School, the Governing Body is the Admissions Authority and is responsible for taking decisions on applications for admissions. 

The Catholic faith and the teachings of the Catholic church have an essential role in school life and influence every aspect of the curriculum.  We ask all parents applying for a place here to respect this ethos and its importance to the school community.  This does not affect the right of parents who are not of the faith of this school to apply for and be considered for a place here.

The co-ordination of admissions arrangements is undertaken by the Local Authority. For the school’s year commencing September 2015, the Governing Body has set its admissions number at 30      

ADMISSIONS TO THE SCHOOL will be made by the Governing Body.  All preferences listed on the Local Authority Preference Form will be considered on an equal basis with the following set of ADMISSIONS CRITERIA forming a priority order where there are more applications for admissions than the school has places available. 
Children with statements of special educational needs, where the school is named, will be allocated places before the oversubscription criteria are applied. 

1) Baptised Roman Catholic Looked After Children and previously Looked After Children 
2) Baptised Roman Catholic children who have a sibling in the school at the time of admission
3) Baptised Roman Catholic children resident in that part of the parish of Ss Peter & Raphael formerly   known as  St. Peter’s, Stalybridge   
4) Baptised Roman Catholic children resident in that part of the  parish of Ss Peter &  Raphael formerly known as St. Raphael’s,  Stalybridge
5) Baptised Roman Catholic children from other parishes
6) Other Looked After Children and previously Looked After Children 
7) Other  children who have a sibling in the school at the time of admission
8) Other children.
For categories 1-5, a valid certificate of Catholic baptism is required to establish faith of child. We also require proof of address to confirm residency of parish. This proof must be supplied by 15th January 2015 to school. Priority cannot be given to children without this supplementary information.  
NOTES

a) All applicants will be considered at the same time and after the closing date for admissions which is 15th January 2015.
b) A Looked After Child is a child who is (a) in the care of a Local Authority, or (b) being provided with accommodation by a Local Authority in the exercise of their Social Services functions (under section 22(1) of the Children Act 1989).  A previously Looked After Child is one who immediately moved on from that status after becoming subject to an adoption, residence or special guardianship order.

c) For a child to be considered as a Catholic evidence of a Catholic Baptism will be required. Baptismal certificates must be forwarded to the school by the closing date. 

d) It is the duty of governors to comply with regulations on class size limits at Key Stage One. The GB may exceed the regulations for twins, siblings in the same year group and children from multiple births where one of the children is the 30th child admitted. 

e) If in any category there are more applications than places available, priority will be given on the basis of distance from home to school.  Distance will be measured in a straight line from the front door of the child’s home address (including the community entrance to flats) to the main entrance of the school using the Local Authority’s computerised measuring system with those living nearer to the school having priority.  In the event of distances being the same for 2 or more applicants where this distance would be last place/s to be allocated, the place will be allocated to the pupil that is nearer using walking distance as measured using the local authority’s school admissions data mapping software.

f) The address from which distance will be measured will be the permanent residential address, at the time of application, of the parent with whom the child is normally resident.  Where a child lives with parents with shared responsibility, each for part of a week, the home address is the address from which the child travels to school for the majority of school days per week.   If the number of days is exactly equal the home address will be that of the parent who receives the Child Benefit
Parents are asked to provide TWO documents from the list below as proof of address: 

· Mortgage statement*

· Tenancy Agreement or letter from landlord*

· Council Tax statement*

· Council Tax Benefit statement*

· TV licence*

· Home contents’ insurance certificate*

· Buildings’ insurance certificate*

· Recent utility bill (gas, electricity, water, land-line phone bill but not a mobile phone bill)**
· Letter from a solicitor confirming exchange of contracts on a residence**
(* issued within last 12 months                  ** issued within last 3 months)
g) Sibling is defined as a brother or sister, half brother or sister, adopted brother or sister, step brother or sister, or the child of the parent/carer’s partner where the child for whom the school place is sought is living in the same family unit at the same address as that sibling.

h) A waiting list for children who have not been offered a place will be kept and will be ranked according to the Admission Criteria.  Parents will be informed of their child’s position on the waiting list which will not be operated for longer than the end of the Autumn Term.

i) For ‘In Year’ applications received outside the normal admissions round and if places are available then children qualifying under the published criteria will be admitted. Direct application to school can now be made under this heading.  If there are places available but more applicants than places then the published oversubscription criteria will be applied.  

j) If an application for admission has been turned down by the Governing Body, parents can appeal to an Independent Appeals Panel.  Parents must be allowed at least twenty school days from the date of notification that their application was unsuccessful to submit that appeal.  Parents must give reasons for appealing in writing and the decision of the Appeals Panel is binding on the Governors.

k) Children are eligible for a Reception place from the beginning of the school year in which they become 5 years old.  However they do not become of compulsory school age until the start of the term after their fifth birthday.  Parents may therefore request that their school place be deferred until later in the school year.  However they cannot defer entry beyond the beginning of the term after the child’s fifth birthday, nor beyond the school year for which the original application was accepted.  Parents can also request that their child attends on a part time basis until the child reaches compulsory school age.

l) The Governing Body reserve the right to withdraw the offer of a school place where false evidence is received in relation to baptism, sibling connections or place of residence.

Please note that Admission arrangements for Nursery are different and having a place in Nursery does not guarantee a place in Reception

STARTING SCHOOL

[image: image2.wmf]Starting school is an exciting time, and most Reception children settle into the new school routine quickly and

happily.  Most children at St Peter’s will have benefited from a Nursery education, and so have already gained

some independence.  However, we do ask for your help in encouraging your child to:

· Dress and undress

· Putting on and removing shoes, pumps and wellingtons

· Putting on and removing outdoor clothing

· Using a knife and fork

· Using the toilet and washing and drying hands efficiently

EARLY LITERACY AND NUMERACY
A wealth of research shows that those children who have had quality time spent on them before school are much better prepared to begin reading and writing.  There are so many things that parents can do to help develop 

pre-reading skills – reading to children, discussing stories, visits to places of interest, repeating rhyme, talk, 

talk, talk….  Children cannot begin to read or write if they are not articulate, so the more they are encouraged 

to question and discuss, the better prepared they are.  Counting, matching, sorting activities and number rhymes provide experience for mathematical activities, as do baking, washing up, helping with shopping, measuring, games related to shape or colour.  Manipulative skills such as drawing, painting, plasticine modelling, cutting and glueing

will help your child to develop good motor control, and this is essential for good handwriting.   If you wish to help 

your child at home, his or her teacher will always be happy to advise you.

SCHOOL ORGANISATION
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St Peter’s is a one form entry school, which means that there is usually one class for each age group. 

There is a strong link between the planning of work undertaken in the Nursery and Reception classes, (The Foundation Stage).  The emphasis is on learning through structured play, and children are given opportunities to talk, read, write, find out about the world and develop physically.  

The school is committed to ensuring that children develop skills in all areas of the curriculum, so from the 

beginning of Key Stage 1, they have weekly lessons in Art, Music, PE, ICT, History, Geography, Science and 

Religious Education, as well as the basics of Literacy and Numeracy.  This continues throughout the years in 

Key Stage 2 (Juniors).  

          ASSESSMENT, STATUTORY AND OPTIONAL TESTS
The children will be assessed throughout their time in Early Years Foundation Stage and will receive a final assessment at the end of the summer term.   This gives a picture of children’s attainment and ability as they leave the Early Years Foundation Stage and can then be used as they start the National Curriculum in Year 1.  At the end of Year1 children take a phonics check to assess their competency in phonics.  Children are assessed in English and Mathematics at the end of KS1, (Year 2).  During the junior years, children’s progress in reading is continually tested through a range of assessments.   

The children are tested in English and Maths in Years 3, 4 and 5, and progress recorded.  At the end of their final year at Primary school, children take Standard Attainment Tests in English, Mathematics and Science.

          RELIGIOUS EDUCATION

Because St Peter’s is a Catholic School, Religious Education plays a major part in school life. 
The school follows the syllabus laid down by the Shrewsbury Diocese, ‘The Way, The Truth and The Life’.   This scheme is supported by regular assemblies, class masses and the celebration of feast days.  Apart from the formal teaching of religion, we attempt to create a truly Catholic environment in which Gospel values permeate all we do, and create harmonious and caring relationships throughout the school.

EDUCATION FOR PERSONAL RELATIONSHIPS

            The following is the official Governors’ statement:

Education for personal relationships is offered at St. Peter’s in order to prepare for the physical and 

emotional challenges of growing up.  It will be included as part of a wider course of Personal, Social and 

Health Education.  As far as possible, it will be appropriate to the pupils’ age and experience and will be

presented within a moral, family orientated and Christian framework.

Children have enquiring minds.  From a very young age it is normal for them to ask questions about their

bodies and their development.  Such questions are answered as they occur, in a way appropriate to their 

age and maturity.  They are taught to care for and respect their bodies and for their protection, they are 

alerted to the dangers of being approached by strangers.

In Year 6, the physical and emotional changes associated with puberty are considered in sessions led by 

our school nurse in conjunction with the class teacher.  Parents are involved at these times and are invited 

to view some of the material used. These talks are focused on adolescent growth and development and the physical and mental changes associated with puberty. A discussion on relationships includes the importance of dignity and respect for themselves and others.  Pupils are also helped to appreciate the benefits of stable family life and the 
responsibilities of parenthood.  Our policy seeks to teach about relationships in a positive Christian 
context, consistent with the current legal framework.                                                         We recognise the right to withdrawal from RE/Collective worship.
CLOTHING
INFANTS

BOYS:
Yellow polo shirt with school logo, navy blue sweatshirt with school logo, grey trousers, grey/black socks, plain black school shoes (not trainers)  – no flashing lights, coloured stripes or logos. Blue short sleeved shirt (optional in summer term).
GIRLS:
Yellow polo shirt with school logo, navy blue sweatshirt with school logo, grey skirt or pinafore, grey trousers, grey/black socks, plain black  school shoes (not trainers)  – no flashing lights, coloured stripes or logos.

JUNIORS
GIRLS:
Plain pale blue blouse, grey skirt, pinafore or trousers, navy blue cardigan or ‘V’ neck jumper with school logo, school tie, (available from school office or uniform supplier), black school shoes (not trainers) [image: image4.jpg]


 no flashing lights, coloured stripes or logos, grey/black socks or tights. Sky blue / navy and white gingham dress (optional in summer term).
BOYS:

Plain pale blue shirt, grey trousers, navy blue ‘V’ neck jumper with school logo,

school tie, black school shoes, (not trainers)  – no flashing lights, coloured stripes or logos, grey/black socks.
PE  UNIFORM:White polo shirt, navy blue shorts, black pumps, Junior children require navy jogging pants and sweatshirt for the   autumn / winter months.
We ask that all articles of clothing, including personal possessions such as school bags, pumps and lunch boxes 

be marked with the child’s name.  We have a huge amount of lost property every year, and parents are having to 

replace three or four jumpers that have been lost by their children.   This can easily be avoided if all clothing is marked. Please provide your child with a drawstring bag in which to keep their PE kit to avoid losing it.

Children are asked not to bring toys or pocket money to school.  Items such as these can often get lost or 

damaged, causing unnecessary distress.

HAIR STYLES:  Please note that children should not have extreme or bizarre hairstyles for school. To try and clarify a potentially subjective judgement for parents the following would deem to be unacceptable: shaved sides shaved all over, tramlines, hair art, dyed hair and hair gel.  This also includes incorporated shapes. In other words hair should be a similar length all over, avoiding extreme differences of length of hair.  Should school deem any hair style unacceptable then staff will speak to parents of younger children and ask them to amend hair style if possible and avoid this in the future. Staff will talk to older children first and then inform parents. If parents are unwilling to adhere to school policy then children will be taught in isolation until the issue is resolved.
EARRINGS:
From September 2014 the wearing of earrings will not be allowed under any circumstances. 
We ask that parents fully support school rules, by ensuring children always wear the correct uniform, and do not come into school with outlandish or extreme haircuts. Parents will be politely asked to amend any hairstyles that are deemed not to meet our high standards. 
MORNING SNACK
Infant children are provided with a piece of fruit as part of a Government sponsored scheme.  Junior children wishing to bring a snack to eat during morning break are requested to bring in fresh fruit only.

SCHOOL MEALS
At lunch time, children may have a school meal or bring a packed lunch.  From September 2014 every child in the infants is entitled to a school meal free of charge in accordance with Government legislation.  Dinner money is collected every Monday morning (or the first school day of the week).  Do please ensure that dinner money is in at the correct time.  The school office s a very busy environment and late dinner money causes a great deal of unnecessary work.  Your co-operation in this matter would be greatly appreciated. The money should be in an envelope clearly marked with the child’s name, class and amount enclosed.  
If you are paying by cheque, please make payable to: Tameside MBC.

Alternatively you may wish to pay online using the Tameside website www.tameside.gov.uk . Information concerning free school meals is given below.  
Children who opt to bring a packed lunch are requested to bring them in a suitable container.  Children may bring 

their own drinks, but glass bottles are not permitted for safety reasons.  We have a Packed Lunch policy you can view this on our website www.stpetersstalybridge.co.uk  which ensures healthy eating. Children’s packed lunches should not contain sweets or anything covered in chocolate. Children who wish to change from school meals to packed lunches are requested to give two weeks’ written notice.   

FREE MEALS GRANTS

If your family income is low your child may be eligible for free school meals.  An application form may be obtained by writing to:


BENEFITS SECTION

Tameside Council


Council Offices


Wellington Road


Ashton-under-Lyne


OL6 6DL

Alternatively you can telephone 0161 342 8355 or visit the website www.tameside.gov.uk/fsm to complete an online application. In cases of hardship, the Education Welfare Officer may be able to help with clothing grants.  Details are available from the school office.

MIDDAY SUPERVISION

During dinner time the children are looked after by the Midday Supervisors, whose role is to attend to the general welfare of the children, help with dinners and to attend to minor accidents.  We have attentive, caring ladies who perform their tasks admirably.
BEHAVIOUR
In order to be able to work efficiently and co-operatively, children need to experience a sense of order, and to appreciate the rights of other children.  They need to adhere to the school rules, which foster responsibility and 

self control.  The school operates a positive behaviour policy, wherein good behaviour is rewarded in a variety of

ways which will include stickers, certificates, public recognition at Headteacher assemblies, and reward postcards sent home to inform parents of good behaviour.  Unfortunately, there are times when children do not conform to 

the required standards of behaviour, and at these times sanctions are applied.  These can include the withdrawal 

of playtimes or extracurricular treats, or  discussions with the Headteacher.  If problematic behaviour persists, parents are informed.  Should behaviour continue to be a problem, a child can be excluded from school temporarily, and ultimately permanently excluded in extreme circumstances.

It should also be noted that persistent misbehaviour and serious misdemeanours such as fighting, etc, during the lunchtime break can result in a child being excluded from school. Happily, these measures rarely have to be used but are there to ensure that high standards of behaviour are maintained.

We ask that parents fully support school rules, by ensuring children always wear the correct uniform, and do not come into school with extreme haircuts or hair ‘artwork’. 
PUNCTUALITY AND ATTENDANCE
Absenteeism is a contributory cause of learning failure.  To be fair to your child, do not keep them at home for 

any other reason than illness.  If your child has a medical or dental appointment during school hours, or is too ill 

to attend school, we ask parents to send a note or ring the school office by 10am on the first day of absence and then each day of absence until the child’s return to school.  On returning to school, your child must bring in a letter explaining the absence.  Children are not permitted to leave school during lesson time unless accompanied by an adult.  If you must remove your child from school during the school day, please ensure that the child’s teacher or the School office knows about it.

Punctuality is an important aspect of school life.  Please ensure that your child is in school 10 minutes before

school starts.   Some young children can become very distressed if they are late for school or their parents are 

late collecting them.  A good punctual start to each day is important.  In the interest of road safety, children 

should leave home in sufficient time for an unhurried journey to school.       

EXTRA CURRICULAR ACTIVITIES
The school provides a number of extra curricular activities, which include, cross country running,  yoga, football, netball, choir and tuition in a variety of musical instruments.  

SCHOOL TRIPS

The school organises a number of educational visits throughout the year to support the learning in the classroom.  These have included trips to Llandudno, Castleton, wheelchair and Chester Zoo.  Children in Years 5 and 6 undertake residential trips.  Children in Year 6 attend an activity week in PGL  Adventure Centre,Shropshire. Children in Year 5 visit the Robinwood Activity Centre in Todmorden for a weekend of team building and outdoor adventure activities.




CHARGING POLICY
INTRODUCTION
All education during school hours is free with the exception of individual or group music tuition (see below). 

SCHOOL TRIPS / VISITS & ACTIVITIES DURING SCHOOL TIME -  VOLUNTARY CONTRIBUTION
When organising school activities, trips or visits which enrich the curriculum and educational experience of the children, the school invites parents/carers to contribute to the cost. All contributions are voluntary. If sufficient voluntary contributions are not made a proposed event would be cancelled unless school is able to cover the 
shortfall arising from parents/carers unwilling or unable to make a voluntary contribution.  If the event does 
proceed each child would be allowed to participate fully without discrimination irrespective of contribution circumstances. Parents/Carers have a right to know how each individual trip is funded. The school provides this information on request.

The following is a list of additional activities sometimes organised by the school, which require voluntary 
contributions from parents. These activities are known as ‘optional extras’. This list is not exhaustive:

visits to museums;

sporting activities – sometimes involving transport expenses;

outdoor adventure activities;

visits to the theatre;

musical events.

Parents/Carers will be given reasonable advanced notice of proposed visits/ activities. Staged payments may be 

arranged where contributions are significant.

RESIDENTIAL VISITS - CHARGES
If the school organises a residential visit in school time or mainly school time we make a charge to cover the costs 
and invite parents to make voluntary contributions to meet these costs associated with the visit. Parents/Carers 
who receive specific state benefits are exempt from charges for board and lodgings (details of these exemptions
will be given when parents are first notified of an intended residential visit). Should not enough voluntary contributions be collected, school will be obliged to cancel the trip. 

Parents/Carers will be given advanced notice of proposed residential visits, with an early indication of charges, voluntary contribution requests and exemptions. Staged payments may be arranged where contributions are significant.
TRANSPORT TO EXTRA-CURRICULAR ACTIVITIES

Parents/Carers may be charged to cover the transport expenses associated with of the trip an extra-curricular activity.  Charges for transport will be strictly based on covering actual costs (as defined in legislation) with no 

profit element.


MUSIC TUITION
All children study music as part of the normal school curriculum. We do not charge for this.

Visiting music teachers offer individual or small group music tuition at the school which is additional to the National Curriculum. We give parents information about availability of this facility at the start of each academic year and a charge is made for these lessons.  Parents/Carers who receive specific state benefits are exempt from charges 
for music tuition – details will be provided at the time that tuition is offered. 

SWIMMING
The school organises swimming lessons for children in Key Stage 2. These take place in school time and are part of the National Curriculum. We make no charge for this activity or for associated transport costs. We inform parents when these lessons are to take place.

OUT OF SCHOOL CLUBS AND ACTIVITIES
The school offers a range of out-of-school clubs – and reserves the right to charge for such sessions to cover the cost of provision where those activities are not directly aimed at providing educational benefit to pupils.

SPORT AT ST PETER’S

The school has a long and distinguished sporting history.   The cross country and swimming teams have both won first places in Tameside races and galas.  Football and netball training are available each week for junior children.  

An external coach is currently taking infant children for football training once a week after school.  The children

also have opportunity to take part in  a range of sporting after school clubs
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ARTS ACTIVITIES
The school is committed to the development of the Arts.  We schedule a number of visits from external artists throughout the year, and we also arrange for children to work with artists outside school.  We hold an annual Arts Week, when the normal curriculum is suspended. Visiting artists work with the children to develop art work on particular themes. We have visiting music and dance specialists working with the children each week. We are very proud to have achieved Artsmark Gold status. 

PASTORAL CARE
Each class teacher is responsible for the pastoral care of the children in their class.  This is supplemented by the Education Welfare officer, Health Visitor, School Nurse and related agencies.
CHILDCARE

Parents/Carers will be responsible for meeting full costs for childcare provided by school or by a partner working with school, including any transport costs for supervised transfer. Parents/Carers may be eligible for financial support towards childcare costs eg. through Working Tax Credits.  The school will aim to promote financially self-sustainable childcare with full regard to existing provision within the locality.

HEALTH & SAFETY

There is a disabled access ramp to the school near to the main entrance.  We also have a disabled parking area directly across from the school playground.  We have 6 members of staff who are qualified in First Aid. 

CHILD PROTECTION

Staff are trained to identify any child protection issues.  You are advised to inform the school of accidental injuries your child may have at home.  The school has a statutory obligation to inform the relevant agencies of any cases of suspected abuse without prior consultation with parents; however school would usually want to talk to parents before this notification. 

PARENTS’ DAYS
At the beginning, middle and end of the academic year there are days and evenings set aside for parents to meet

and discuss their child’s progress with the teacher.

The first meeting, in September, is generally used by parents only if there is a particular matter regarding their child that they wish to discuss.

The second meeting, in February, is an opportunity to discuss mid-year progress, and for teachers to give parents feedback on ways to help children with school work.

The third meeting, in July, gives parents information about children’s attainment at the end of each year, including any test results that may be available. 

In addition to the above days, parents are welcome to come to school to discuss the education of their children.  It will be necessary to make an appointment to see your child’s teacher at the end of the school day and we ask that if parents need to speak to teachers before school, then they arrive at the school office at 8. 40.
SCHOOL FUND
School fund is collected on Monday mornings.  At present we request £1.00 per family per week.  Should you wish 

to send in one donation per term or per year, this would be acceptable.  We rely heavily on school fund to help us purchase the many extras not provided by the Local Authority, and we do ask parents to give regularly.
DIOCESAN BUILDING FUND

Catholic schools are voluntary aided and most income is derived from public funds.  However, in return for the right to promote the Catholic Faith in our schools, 10% of the cost of building works and major repairs in our voluntary aided schools and the costs of managing and securing repairs and improvements must be met by the Diocese.  Throughout October a letter from Bishop Mark will be distributed to parents, requesting donations to the fund.  
SUPPORT FOR CHARITIES

The school collects for a number of charities, but mainly CAFOD, (The Catholic Association For Overseas Development).  Fundraising takes place largely in Lent, when the children are asked to think about the less fortunate, and to become aware of their responsibilities as Christians to the poor.  Other fund raising events take place at various times during the year.
PARENT TEACHER ASSOCIATION (PTA)
The PTA is a long established organisation, which exists to raise money to support the school in providing little 

extras for the children.  The PTA is very active, and organises social evenings for parents and children, raffles, 

fun days and a wealth of other social activities.  The PTA gives financial support to school trips, and has this year helped to buy trees, shrubs and benches to improve the quality of the outdoor environment.  It is hoped that you 

will give the PTA every support and by doing so will show your children that you believe school is important.   The 

PTA is always looking for new faces to help out organising events.  Please consider supporting your child’s school 

life in this way.
SECURITY

We have a strict security system at school.  All outside doors are operated by a key pad system. Any person wishing to access the school building must come through the school office and sign a visitors’ book on entering and leaving the building.  If you wish to speak to your child’s teacher, please request this through the office.  
LOSS OF / DAMAGE TO SCHOOL PROPERTY

Parents/Carers may be asked to meet the costs of repair/replacement of school property lost or damaged as a 

result of a pupil’s misbehaviour.

 COMPLAINTS
We hope that all concerns can be resolved satisfactorily for the benefit of the child and/or adults in our school community. If a concern is raised then we shall endeavour to resolve the situation as quickly as is possible. Our Complaints’ Policy is available on request to the school office and on our school website. 
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School starts:	 8.50 am


Playtime:  10.30-10.45 am


Lunchtime: 12.00-1.00 pm


Afternoon break, (infants only):  2.00-2.15 pm 


School ends:   3.20 pm
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